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February 22, 2023 

Sent via Email: minister.edu@ontario.ca 

Honourable Steven Lecce, Minister of Education 

Dear Honourable Lecce: 

Re: Town of Petrolia – Regarding School Board Elections – Request for Support 

Please be advised that, at its meeting of February 14, 2023 the Council of The Corporation of 
the City of Port Colborne resolved as follows: 

That correspondence received from the Town of Petrolia regarding School Board 

Elections, be supported.   

A copy of the above noted resolution is enclosed for your reference. 

Sincerely, 

Nicole Rubli 
Acting City Clerk 

Cc:  MPP Bob Bailey Sarnia-Lambton 
County of Lambton 
Ontario Municipal Councils 

Municipal Offices: 66 Charlotte Street   
Port Colborne, Ontario L3K 3C8 · www.portcolborne.ca 

T 905.835.2900 ext 106 F 905.834.5746 
E  nicole.rubli@portcolborne.ca Development and Legislative Services 
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Motion Respecting Declarations of Emergency for Homelessness, Mental Health and 
Opioid Addiction 

 February 24, 2023 
Page 2 

 
Whereas 26 Niagara agencies within the Region, including Public Health and 
Emergency Medical Services, have collaboratively developed a Substance Use 
Prevention Strategy known as the Opioid Prevention and Education Network of Niagara, 
and are actively implementing it; 

Whereas Niagara Region is a “Built for Zero” community that has accurate and timely 
data regarding its homeless population and delivers programs and services targeted for 
strategically helping those individuals experiencing homelessness; 

Whereas the challenges of homelessness, mental health and opioid addiction are found 
throughout the entire province of Ontario and are not unique to Niagara; 

Whereas Niagara Regional Council recognizes that municipal emergencies in Ontario 
are declared by the head of council as per the process detailed in the Emergency 
Management and Civil Protections Act; and 

Whereas Niagara Regional Council acknowledges that the declaration of an emergency 
does not immediately result in a municipality receiving any additional funds or resources 
from senior levels of government. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED: 

1. That the Regional Chair BE DIRECTED to formally issue three separate 
declarations of emergency, in the areas of homelessness, mental health and opioid 
addiction, as per the procedure outlined in the Emergency Management and Civil 
Protection Act; 

2. That the Regional Chair BE DIRECTED to send correspondence to the Provincial 
Government requesting that action be taken on the eight measures proposed by the 
Association of Local Public Health Agencies (as previously endorsed by Regional 
Council on June 23, 2022), including: 

a. Creation of a multi-sectoral task force to guide the development of a robust 
provincial opioid response plan that will ensure necessary resourcing, policy 
change, and health and social system coordination; 

b. Expanding access to evidence informed harm reduction programs and practices 
including lifting the provincial cap of 21 Consumption and Treatment Service 
(CTS) Sites, funding Urgent Public Health Needs Sites (UPHNS) and scaling up 
safer supply options; 

c. Revision of the current CTS model to address the growing trends of opioid 
poisoning amongst those who are using inhalation methods; 

d. Expanding access to opioid agonist therapy for opioid use disorder through a 
range of settings (e.g. mobile outreach, primary care, emergency departments, 
Rapid Access to Addiction Medicine Clinics), and a variety of medication options; 
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e. Providing a long-term financial commitment to create more affordable and 

supportive housing for people in need, including people with substance use 
disorders; 

f. Addressing the structural stigma and harms that discriminate against people who 
use drugs, through provincial support and advocacy to the Federal government 
to decriminalize personal use and possession of substances and ensure 
increased investments in health and social services at all levels; 

g. Increasing investments in evidence-informed substance use prevention and 
mental health promotion initiatives that provide foundational support for the 
health, safety and well-being of individuals, families, and neighbourhoods, 
beginning from early childhood; and 

h. Funding additional and dedicated positions for public health to support the critical 
coordination and leadership of local opioid and substance abuse strategies; 

3. That the Regional Chair BE DIRECTED to send correspondence to the Minister of 
Municipal Affairs and Housing requesting action be taken to correct the funding 
allocation model for homelessness based on the results of Auditor General’s 2021 
report which found that provincial funding in this area is incorrect; 

4. That the Regional Chair BE DIRECTED to send correspondence to the Ministry of 
Health and the CEO of Ontario Health requesting that the province immediately 
commit to fully funding gaps in mental health service as have been identified in the 
Needs Based Planning project by Niagara Ontario Health Team’s Mental Health and 
Addictions Working Group, as well as funding ongoing annual increases as required 
by inflation and population need; 

5. That the Regional Chair BE DIRECTED to send correspondence to Federal Minister 
of Justice and Attorney General, David Lametti, and Federal Minister of Health, 
Jean-Yves Duclos, reaffirming Regional Council’s October 22, 2020 motion urging 
the Federal government convene a task force to explore the legal regulation and 
decriminalization of all drugs in Canada; 

6. That the Regional Chair BE DIRECTED to send correspondence to the Association 
of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) requesting that targeted advocacy be conducted 
in these areas, including the development of a singular motion that can be ratified by 
municipal councils across Ontario calling on the province to take immediate action; 

7. That Niagara Region, through its Public Health and Social Services Committee, 
URGE the federal government to declare homelessness as a humanitarian crisis; 
and 
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8. That this motion BE CIRCULATED to the local area municipalities, all 

municipalities in Ontario, the Federation of Canadian Municipalties (FCM), 
and local MPs and MPPs. 

Yours truly, 

 
Ann-Marie Norio 
Regional Clerk 
:kl 
 
CLK-C 2023-019 
 
 
Distribution List: 
  Local Area Municipalities 
  All Ontario Municipalities 
  Federation of Canadian Municipalities 
  Chris Bittle, Member of Parliament, St. Catharines 
  Vance Badawey, Member of Parliament, Niagara Centre 
  Tony Baldinelli, Member of Parliament, Niagara Falls 
  Dean Allison, Member of Parliament, Niagara West 
  Jennie Stevens, Member of Provincial Parliament, St. Catharines 
  Jeff Burch, Member of Provincial Parliament, Niagara Centre 
  Wayne Gates, Member of Provincial Parliament, Niagara Falls 
  Sam Oosterhoff, Member of Provincial Parliament, Niagara West 
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• harmonize the conditions for camping on public land so that residents and non-
residents are required to follow the same conditions when camping on water over 
public lands or on public lands 

• specify conditions for swim rafts, jumps, ramps for water sports, heat loops and 
water intake pipes 

• clarify that camping on a road, trail, parking lot or boat launch is prohibited  
• amend the regulation to add the following to the list of excluded public lands to 

which section 21.1 of the Public Lands Act and Ontario Regulation 161/17 do not 
apply: 

o lands subject to an agreement authorizing the use of those lands 
o lands subject to an authorization under the Aggregate Resources Act. 

We encourage you to review the proposal notice (ERO number 019-6590) and provide 
feedback through the ERO. The comment period for the proposal closes on April 11, 
2023. 

Online Information Sessions  

We invite you to attend an online information session during which ministry staff will 
present an overview of the regulatory proposal and answer questions. Sessions will be 
held on the following dates: 

Session 1 – Wednesday, March 8: 10:00 am to 11:30 am 
Session 2 – Monday, March 20: 2:00 pm to 3:30 pm 

If you wish to attend an online information session, please register by emailing 
public.lands@ontario.ca with the subject line “Regulatory Proposal Information Session” 
and indicate your preferred session date. You will receive a reply to your email with the 
session start/end times and information on how to join. 

Sincerely, 

Peter D. Henry, R.P.F. 
Director, Crown Forests and Lands Policy Branch 
Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry 

c: Pauline Desroches, Manager, Crown Lands Policy Section 
 Michelle Dano, Senior Program Advisor, Crown Lands Policy Section  

8



Page 1 of 1 

 

 
February 22, 2023 
 
 
Office of the Warden 
Corporation of the County of Huron 
1 Courthouse Square 
Goderich, ON N7A 1M2 
 
Dear Mr. McNeil, Warden: 

Re: Corporation of the County of Huron – Call to Action: Review of the Cannabis Act 

Please be advised that, at its meeting of February 14, 2023 the Council of The Corporation of 
the City of Port Colborne resolved as follows: 

 

That correspondence received from the Corporation of the County of Huron regarding 

Call to Action: Review of the Cannabis Act, be supported.   

A copy of the above noted resolution is enclosed for your reference.  

Sincerely, 
 

  
 

Nicole Rubli 
Acting City Clerk 
 
Cc:   Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM)  

 All Municipalities in Ontario  
 Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (OMAFRA)  
 Premier of Ontario  
 Provincial Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks  
 Provincial Minister of Agriculture  
 Provincial Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing  
 Member of Parliament  
 Federal Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food  
 Federal Minister of Health  
 

  
  
  

Municipal Offices: 66 Charlotte Street   
Port Colborne, Ontario L3K 3C8 · www.portcolborne.ca 
 
T 905.835.2900 ext 106 F 905.834.5746  
E  nicole.rubli@portcolborne.ca 
 
 

Development and Legislative Services  
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OFFICE OF THE WARDEN 
Corporation of the County of Huron 
1 Courthouse Square 
Goderich, Ontario N7A 1M2 
www.HuronCounty.ca 
Phone: 519.524.8394 
Toll Free: 1.888.524.8394 
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February 1, 2023 

Sent via email. 

 

Re: Call to Action: Review of the Cannabis Act 

Please note that on February 1, 2023 Huron County Council passed the following 
motion: 

Moved by:  Councillor G. Finch and Seconded by:  Councillor M. Anderson 
THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron approve the report by CAO Meighan Wark dated 
February 1, 2023 titled Report to Council: Cannabis Act Information as presented; 
AND FURTHER THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron advocate for improvements to the Cannabis Act 
and current legislative framework for cannabis in Canada by sending the report titled 
Report for Council: Cannabis Act Information, including the correspondence found in 
the appendices, to the Western Ontario Warden’s Caucus (WOWC) for discussion and 
consideration; 
AND FURTHER THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron approve forwarding Call to Action Letters to the 
following for support: 

• Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM) 
• All Municipalities in Ontario 
• Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (OMAFRA) 
• Premier of Ontario 
• Provincial Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks 
• Provincial Minister of Agriculture 
• Provincial Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 
• Member of Parliament 
• Federal Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food 
• Federal Minister of Health 

CARRIED 
 
The County of Huron calls for a review and amendments to the Cannabis Act and the 
current legislative framework for cannabis in Canada. 
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To be clear, the County of Huron is not against or opposed to cannabis and we 
appreciate the role that both the federal and provincial governments provide in 
assisting municipalities.  However, when new legislation is implemented, it is often at 
the municipal level that the impacts of change can be observed, and notations can be 
made for areas of improvement. It is vital that municipal governments pay attention 
and provide information and recommendations to higher levels of government so 
that continual improvements can be made over time.    
 
It is in this spirit that we provide the following recommendation: 
 
As a municipal government for one of Canada’s most agriculturally productive regions 
and a popular tourism destination, we have been in the position to observe the last 
several years of legal cannabis production under the Cannabis Act as managed by 
Health Canada. 

Under the current legislative and regulatory framework, we have observed, and 
continue to observe, serious odour impacts on local communities and residents from 
cannabis production facilities; including concerns from local medical practitioners 
about these impacts. Most often, these odour impacts arise from properties used for 
‘The Production of Cannabis for Own Medical Purposes by a Designated Person’.  

In our local municipal experience, these facilities are often established without 
complying with local municipal zoning and nuisance by-laws, often contain hundreds 
of cannabis plants for each of the four assigned individuals, and usually do not include 
adequate odour controls to manage impacts on surrounding homes, public facilities, 
and the community at large. 
 
To help manage public impacts of cannabis production facilities, we request that all 
production facilities, including facilities used by a designated person to produce 
cannabis for an individual’s medical purposes, to require confirmation from the local 
municipality that the facility/site selected complies with all local municipal by-laws 
and regulations prior to an application being approved by Health Canada. We also 
request that Health Canada implement a system of minimum setbacks between 
cannabis production facilities and sensitive odour receptors, including homes and 
public facilities.  

As an agricultural community, we have had extensive experience with the Ontario 
Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs' Minimum Distance Separation (MDS) 
Formula, an approach which has been used to successfully manage land use conflicts 
resulting from odour between livestock facilities and sensitive receptors for almost 
50 years. We believe a system based on MDS would be appropriate to manage the 

11



  

impacts of Health Canada’s approved cannabis facilities, including both licensed 
commercial producers and designated growers for individuals. 

In conclusion, we strongly recommend further notice and enhanced consultation with 
municipal governments when drafting and implementing legislation and regulations 
related to cannabis production, as there is a direct impact on local municipal 
operations, local residents, and in some cases, serious issues of non-compliance with 
local municipal by-laws. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

Glen McNeil   
Warden, Huron County 
On behalf of Huron County Council 
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October, 5, 2022 

To: Cannabis Act Legislative Review Secretariat 
Health Canada 
Address locator 0302I 
Ottawa, Ontario 
K1A 0K9 

On October 5, 2022, Huron County Council passed the following motion: 

THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron send correspondence to Health Canada 
requesting consultation when implementing legislation on cannabis regulation as 
there is a direct impact on municipal operations and sometimes non compliancy to 
municipal by-laws; 

AND FURTHER THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron recommends the inclusion of a system of 
Minimum Distance Separation to protect residential areas; 

AND FURTHER THAT: 
This correspondence be circulated to Huron County local municipalities for support. 

 

Thank you for requesting feedback on the Cannabis Act and the current legislative 
framework for cannabis in Canada. As a municipal government for one of Canada’s 
most agriculturally productive regions, and a popular tourism destination, we have 
been in the position to observe areas for improvement during the last several years of 
legal cannabis production under the Cannabis Act as managed by Health Canada. 

Under the current legislative and regulatory framework, we have observed, and 
continue to observe, serious odour impacts on local communities and residents from 
cannabis production facilities; including concerns from local medical practitioners 
about these impacts. Most often, these odour impacts arise from properties used for 
‘The Production of Cannabis for Own Medical Purposes by a Designated Person’.  

In our local municipal experience, these facilities are often established without 
complying with local municipal zoning and nuisance by-laws, often contain hundreds 
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of cannabis plants for each of the four assigned individuals, and usually do not include 
adequate odour controls to manage impacts on surrounding homes, public facilities, 
and the community at large. 
 
To help manage public impacts of cannabis production facilities, we request that all 
production facilities, including facilities used by a designated person to produce 
cannabis for an individual’s medical purposes, require confirmation from the local 
municipality that the facility/site selected complies with all local municipal by-laws 
and regulations prior to an application being approved by Health Canada. We also 
request that Health Canada implement a system of minimum setbacks between 
cannabis production facilities and sensitive odour receptors, including homes and 
public facilities.  

As an agricultural community we have had extensive experience with the Ontario 
Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs Minimum Distance Separation (MDS) 
Formula, an approach which has been used to successfully manage land use conflicts 
resulting from odour between livestock facilities and sensitive receptors for almost 
fifty years. We believe a system based on MDS would be appropriate to manage the 
impacts of Health Canada’s approved cannabis facilities, including both licensed 
commercial producers and designated growers for individuals. 

In conclusion, we strongly recommend enhanced consultation with municipal 
governments and request further notice and consultation with the County of Huron 
when drafting and implementing legislation and regulations dealing with matters 
related to cannabis production, as there is a direct impact on local municipal 
operations, local residents, and in some cases serious issues of non-compliance with 
local municipal by-laws. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

Glen McNeil   
Warden, Huron County 
On behalf of Huron County Council 
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       The Corporation of the Town of Grimsby 
          Administration 
          Office of the Town Clerk 
          160 Livingston Avenue, Grimsby, ON L3M 0J5 
          Phone: 905-945-9634 Ext. 2171 | Fax: 905-945-5010 
          Email: bdunk@grimsby.ca 
 

February 24, 2023 
 

SENT VIA E-MAIL 
 

Premier of Ontario 
Legislative Building 
Queen's Park 
Toronto ON M7A 1A1 
 
Attention: Doug Ford, Premier 
 
Dear Mr. Ford 

RE: Barriers for Women in Politics 

Please be advised that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Grimsby at its meeting 

held on February 21, 2023 passed the following resolution: 

C-23-055 

Moved by: Councillor DiFlavio; Seconded by: Councillor Freake 

 

WHEREAS, the Town of Grimsby values equality and inclusivity in all areas of life, including 

politics; 

WHEREAS, women have historically been underrepresented in politics, and continue to 

face barriers and discrimination in their pursuit of elected office; 

WHEREAS, misogyny and harassment have been identified as significant challenges for 

women in politics, both in Canada and around the world; 

WHEREAS, the Town of Grimsby believes that all individuals have the right to participate in 

a political environment that is free from discrimination, harassment, and misogyny; 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Grimsby expresses its support for 

women in politics and their right to participate in a political environment that is free from 

misogyny and harassment, and where everyone feels equal. 

24



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town of Grimsby commits to taking steps to ensure 

that our political environment is inclusive and welcoming to all individuals, regardless of 

gender, race, ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or other identity factors. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town of Grimsby encourages other municipalities in 

Ontario and across Canada to join us in supporting women in politics and promoting gender 

equality in all areas of society. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a copy of this resolution be sent to all Ontario 

Municipalities for endorsement, the Premier of Ontario, the Minister of Municipal Affairs and 

Housing, Grimsby's MP and MPP, and the Association of Municipalities of Ontario to 

express the Town of Grimsby's commitment to this issue and encourage action at the 

provincial level to create legislation to ensure equality, safety, and security. 

UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED 

If you require any additional information, please let me know.  

Regards, 

 

Bonnie Nistico-Dunk 
Town Clerk 

 
cc. 
All Ontario Municipalities  
Steve Clark, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 
Dean Allison, MP – Niagara West 
Sam Oosterhoff, MPP – Niagara West 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario  
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       The Corporation of the Town of Grimsby 
          Administration 
          Office of the Town Clerk 
          160 Livingston Avenue, Grimsby, ON L3M 0J5 
          Phone: 905-945-9634 Ext. 2171 | Fax: 905-945-5010 
          Email: bdunk@grimsby.ca 
 

February 27, 2023 
 
438 University Ave 
6th Floor 
Toronto, ON 
M7A 1N3 

 
SENT VIA E-MAIL 

 
Attention: Hon. Neil Lumsden, Minister of Tourism, Culture and Sport 
 
RE:  Changes to the Municipal Heritage Register 

Please be advised that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Grimsby at its 

meeting held on February 6, 2023 passed the following resolution: 

WHEREAS the Municipal Heritage Register is an important tool for the preservation and 

protection of cultural heritage properties within the Town of Grimsby and throughout the 

province of Ontario; 

WHEREAS cultural heritage properties are those which have potential cultural heritage 

value or interest but have yet to been formally evaluated as per the process prescribed 

in the Ontario Heritage Act; 

WHEREAS listed properties are labelled as such as they are ‘listed’ in the Town of 

Grimsby's Municipal Heritage Register, which identifies all municipally-recognized 

cultural heritage resources; 

WHEREAS the Municipal Heritage Register allows municipalities to regulate demolition 

on properties protected under section 27 of the Ontario Heritage Act, ensuring that their 

cultural heritage value is preserved for future generations; 

WHEREAS “listing” a property on the municipal heritage register recognizes a 

property’s cultural heritage value, and is generally less complex, time-consuming, and 
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economically burdensome to local municipalities than pursuing the designation of a 

property as outlined within the existing process, which requires extensive research and 

documentation; 

WHEREAS the “listing” of properties on the Municipal Heritage Register provides a 

measure of protection, ensuring that these properties cannot be demolished without the 

approval of the municipality; 

WHEREAS it is important to list properties of cultural heritage value or interest, 

including those that are not currently designated, in order to ensure their preservation 

for future generations; 

WHEREAS the 60-day demolition provision in the Ontario Heritage Act provides a short 

time frame for the municipality to consider the heritage value of a property before it may 

be demolished; 

WHEREAS the new requirements of the Ontario Heritage Act mandate the assessment 

of an unreasonable amount of resources for a local municipality within a 2-year timeline; 

WHEREAS the new requirement of removal after the 2-year anniversary leaves 

resources exposed, and unprotected for up to 5 years; 

WHEREAS the new requirements do not allow the municipality to further assess our 

nationally significant resources, more specifically resources connected to the War of 

1812, our indigenous communities and culture, people of colour, LGBTQ+, and impacts 

our community’s commitment to ensure preservation of our inclusive history. 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Council of the Town of Grimsby addresses 

this resolution to the government of the Province of Ontario, affirming the importance of 

the Municipal Heritage Register and its role in preserving the cultural heritage of 

municipalities throughout the province; 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Council of the Town of Grimsby encourages the 

government of the Province of Ontario to make changes to the Ontario Heritage Act 

which promote the retention and expansion of the Municipal Heritage Register, including 
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the listing of properties of cultural heritage value or interest that are not currently 

designated; 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Council of the Town of Grimsby encourages the 

government of the Province of Ontario to change the Ontario Heritage Act to protect the 

60-day demolition provision indefinitely, rather than for a maximum of 2 years in order to 

provide adequate time for the municipality to consider the heritage value of properties 

before they may be demolished; 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Council of the Town of Grimsby circulate this 

notice of motion to the municipalities of Ontario for endorsement and circulation to the 

Province. 

If you require any additional information, please let me know.  

Regards, 

 

Bonnie Nistico-Dunk 
Town Clerk 
 
cc.  All Ontario Municipalities 
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Please contact Paul Freeman, Chief Planner at 1-877-464-9675 ext. 71534 if you have any questions
with respect to this matter.
 
 
Regards,
 
Christopher Raynor (he/him) | Regional Clerk, Regional Clerk’s Office, Corporate Services Department
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The Regional Municipality of York | 17250 Yonge Street | Newmarket, ON L3Y 6Z1 
O: 1-877-464-9675 ext. 71300 | christopher.raynor@york.ca | york.ca

 

Our Mission: Working together to serve our thriving communities – today and tomorrow
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The Corporation of the 
Town of Cobourg Resolution 

 
 

 
 
Moved By 

 
Deputy Mayor Nicole 

  Beatty  

 
 

Resolution No.: 
Last Name Printed BEATTY 045-23 

 
Seconded By 

 
Councillor Adam Bureau 

 
Council Date: 

Last Name Printed BUREAU February 27, 2023 
 
 
WHEREAS at the Regular Council meeting on February 27, 2023, Council 
considered a Delegation Action from the Committee of the Whole meeting 
on February 21, 2023, regarding Homelessness and Unsheltered 
Residents with an understanding and appreciation of the impacts and 
importance of the issue of homelessness has to the local community; and 
 
WHEREAS the Town of Cobourg acknowledges that there are complex 
issues which can be presented through the challenges of homelessness 
and a lack of transitional and affordable housing, which are most 
significantly felt at the local level on a daily basis; and therefore have a 
measurable and detrimental impact on the well-being of all citizens of the 
Town of Cobourg; and  
 
WHEREAS the Town of Cobourg does not have the resources, capacity or 
tools to address these complex challenges without the partnership of the 
designated service providers being the County of Northumberland, and the 
Province of Ontario;  
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council acknowledges that 
homelessness in the Town of Cobourg is a social, economic and health 
crisis; and 
 
FURTHER THAT Council requests the support of the County of 
Northumberland as the regional service manager and facilitator of the 
Community Safety and Well-Being Taskforce by including Cobourg 
representatives and people with lived experience on it in an effort to 
address the local issues of homelessness in the Town of Cobourg; and 
 
FURTHER THAT Council requests a need for immediate action from the 
Province of Ontario to develop, resource and implement a comprehensive 
plan to prevent, reduce and ultimately end homelessness in Ontario; and, 
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FURTHER THAT Council invites the delegates to submit their 
presentations to the Northumberland County Social Services Standing 
Committee and County Council and member municipalities; and 
 
FURTHER that a copy of this motion be sent to all Northumberland County 
Lower-Tier municipalities for support; and  
 
FURTHER THAT that a copy of this motion be sent to Premier Doug Ford, 
MPP David Piccini, the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing; the 
Minister of Children, Community and Social Services, the Minister of 
Health, HKPR Board of Health, the Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
(AMO) and all 444 municipalities in Ontario. 
 
Recorded vote requested by Councillor Adam Bureau  
 

 For Against  Absent  

Councillor Adam Bureau X   

Councillor Aaron Burchat X   

Councillor Brian Darling X   

Councillor Miriam Mutton X   

Councillor Randy Barber X   

Mayor Lucas Cleveland  X  

Deputy Mayor Nicole Beatty X   

TOTAL: 6 1  
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georgina.ca   
 

 

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Council of the Town of Georgina:  
  
1. Supports federal funding for Lake Simcoe that represents a significant percentage of the overall 
Freshwater Action Plan Fund, with funding and details beginning in the 2023 that would honour 
Minister Freeland's commitment to Lake Simcoe of $40 million over 5 years;  
  
2. Asks that such federal funding be used to undertake:  
  
a. Shoreline mitigation and restoration, including in the tributaries of the Holland River, Maskinonge 
River, Black River, Pefferlaw River and the Holland Marsh; 
  
b. The assistance of the federal government to achieve up to or more than 40 percent high quality 
natural cover; 
  
c.  Projects to ameliorate contaminated sites in the watershed such as the Thane Smelter Site in 
the Town of Georgina; 
  
d. Upgrades to help retrofit and improve the environmental efficiency of municipal infrastructure 
such as wastewater and stormwater facilities; 
  
e. Purchasing and conservation of more natural heritage sites such as forests and wetlands under 
the auspices of the Lake Simcoe Region Conservation Authority (LSRCA); and  
  
3. That a copy of this resolution, along with a letter from the Mayor, be sent to the federal Minister 
of Finance; the Minister of the Environment and Climate Change; the President of the Treasury 
Board; the Members of Parliament for York-Simcoe, Newmarket-Aurora, Barrie-Springwater-Oro-
Medonte, Barrie-Innisfil, Simcoe North, Haliburton-Kawartha Lakes-Brock, and Durham; and to all 
Lake Simcoe-region municipalities and the LSRCA, with a request for their endorsement." 

Carried Unanimously 
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billion over 10 years. This plan will provide essential funding to protect and restore large lakes 
and river systems, starting with the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence River System, Lake Simcoe...";  
  
WHEREAS the Conservative Party of Canada also committed to re-funding the Lake Simcoe 
Clean-Up Fund in the 2019 and 2021 general elections with an investment of $30 million over 
five years;  
  
WHEREAS further to the Minister of the Environment and Climate Change's mandate letter, 
which directs the Minister to "...establish a Canada Water Agency and implement a 
strengthened Freshwater Action Plan, including a historic investment to provide funding to 
protect and restore large lakes and river systems, starting with the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence 
River System, Lake Simcoe...";   
 
WHEREAS the 2022 federal budget included a new "Freshwater Action Fund" with a one-year 
commitment of $19.6 million to help watersheds across the country, including Lake Simcoe, 
but any details and next steps are still to be announced;   
  
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Council of the Town of Georgina:  
  
1. Supports federal funding for Lake Simcoe that represents a significant percentage of the 
overall Freshwater Action Plan Fund, with funding and details beginning in the 2023 that would 
honour Minister Freeland's commitment to Lake Simcoe of $40 million over 5 years;  
  
2. Asks that such federal funding be used to undertake:  
  
a. Shoreline mitigation and restoration, including in the tributaries of the Holland River, 
Maskinonge River, Black River, Pefferlaw River and the Holland Marsh; 
  
b. The assistance of the federal government to achieve up to or more than 40 percent high 
quality natural cover; 
  
c.  Projects to ameliorate contaminated sites in the watershed such as the Thane Smelter Site 
in the Town of Georgina; 
  
d. Upgrades to help retrofit and improve the environmental efficiency of municipal 
infrastructure such as wastewater and stormwater facilities; 
  
e. Purchasing and conservation of more natural heritage sites such as forests and wetlands 
under the auspices of the Lake Simcoe Region Conservation Authority (LSRCA); and  
  
3. That a copy of this resolution, along with a letter from the Mayor, be sent to the federal 
Minister of Finance; the Minister of the Environment and Climate Change; the President of the 
Treasury Board; the Members of Parliament for York-Simcoe, Newmarket-Aurora, Barrie-
Springwater-Oro-Medonte, Barrie-Innisfil, Simcoe North, Haliburton-Kawartha Lakes- 
Brock, and Durham; and to all Lake Simcoe-region municipalities and the LSRCA, with a 
request for their endorsement." 

 
CARRIED. 
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This resolution speaks to the importance of funding support for the Freshwater Action Plan Fund to 
protect and enhance Lake Simcoe. The Town of Georgina calls on the Federal Government to honour 
this funding commitment to ensure continued initiaitves that will benefit the health and protection of 
Lake Simcoe and its watershed.  
 

Thank you in advance for your consideration of this request.  

 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Margaret Quirk 
Mayor, Town of Georgina 
  

 
 

CC: 

The Hon. Steven Guilbeault 
Minister of Environment and Climate Change 
 
The Hon. Mona Fortier 
President of the Treasury Board 
 
MP Scot Davidson, York Simcoe 
MP Tony Van Bynen, Newmarket-Aurora 
MP Doug Shipley, Barrie – Springwater – Oro-Medonte 
MP John Brassard, Barrie – Innisfil 
MP Adam Chambers, Simcoe – North 
MP Jamie Schmale, Haliburton – Kawartha Lakes – 
Brock 
MP Erin O’Toole, Durham 
 
Mr. Rob Baldwin 
CAO, Lake Simcoe Region Conservation Authority 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Lake Simcoe Watershed Municipalities 
Attn: Municipal Clerk: 
 
City of Barrie 
City of Kawartha Lakes 
Township of Brock 
Township of Scugog 
Township of Uxbridge 
Town of Bradford West Gwillimbury 
Town of Innisfil 
Town of New Tecumseth 
Township of Oro-Medonte 
Township of Ramara 
Town of Aurora 
Town of East Gwillimbury 
Town of Newmarket  
Town of Whitchurch-Stouffville 
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Name Yes No 
Côté, Éric   
Della-Pieta, Jacques   

Gibson Demers, Jessica   
Le Saux Néron, Hélène   
Morin, Nadine   

 
 
Certified by: ______________________________ 

       Clerk 
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Amendments to the Municipal Class Environmental Assessment 
Page 2. 
 
Based on input received from Indigenous communities and Ministry of Citizenship and 
Multiculturalism (formerly the Ministry of Tourism, Culture and Sport) regarding the need 
to ensure the protection of archaeological resources and burial sites, an archaeological 
screening process will be required for various project types that are now eligible for 
exemption. The exemption will be conditional on the completion and outcome of the 
screening. The archaeological screening process consists of three questions with links 
to various tools and criteria developed under the Ontario Heritage Act. Proponents must 
carry out the specified research and consultation to accurately respond to each 
question, including consultation with Indigenous Communities, municipal governments, 
and Ministry of Citizenship and Multiculturalism, and may require the assistance of a 
licensed archaeologist. A project that the screening process applies to would not be 
exempt unless the archaeological screening process is completed as required, project 
documentation maintained and all mitigation measures that are identified through the 
screening process are implemented.  
 
Please see Appendix 1 of the Municipal Class EA for more information on the new 
archaeological screening process. 
 
Detailed information on the approved amendments to the Municipal Class EA, including 
the Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks’ reasons for making the 
amendments, can be found at: https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-5069. The changes are 
effective as of the date of posting on the Environmental Registry of Ontario, March 3, 
2023. 
 
Proponents authorized to proceed with projects through the Municipal Class EA are 
required to proceed in accordance with the transition provisions set out in the amended 
Municipal Class EA, as it came into effect on March 3, 2023. Municipalities should 
review the amended Municipal Class EA to determine the impact on their project. 
 
If you have any questions, please contact Stephen Deneault, Project Officer, by e-mail 
at: Stephen.Deneault@ontario.ca and the Environmental Assessment Modernization 
Team at: EAModernization.MECP@ontario.ca. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Annamaria Cross 
Director, Environmental Assessment Modernization Branch 
Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks 
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Please note that the following resolution was passed by the County of Huron Council at their meeting 
held on February 1, 2023: 

 

Moved by: Councillor G. Finch and Seconded by: Councillor M. Anderson  

THAT:  

 

The Council of the County of Huron approve the report by CAO Meighan Wark dated February 

1, 2023 titled Report to Council: Cannabis Act Information as presented;  

 

AND FURTHER THAT:  

The Council of the County of Huron advocate for improvements to the Cannabis Act and current 

legislative framework for cannabis in Canada by sending the report titled Report for Council: 

Cannabis Act Information, including the correspondence found in the appendices, to the Western 

Ontario Warden’s Caucus (WOWC) for discussion and consideration;  

 

AND FURTHER THAT:  

The Council of the County of Huron approve forwarding Call to Action Letters to the following 

for support:  

 

• Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM)  

• All Municipalities in Ontario  

• Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (OMAFRA)  

• Premier of Ontario  

• Provincial Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks  

• Provincial Minister of Agriculture  

• Provincial Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing  

• Member of Parliament  

• Federal Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food  

• Federal Minister of Health  

 
CARRIED 
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OFFICE OF THE WARDEN 
Corporation of the County of Huron 
1 Courthouse Square 
Goderich, Ontario N7A 1M2 
www.HuronCounty.ca 
Phone: 519.524.8394 
Toll Free: 1.888.524.8394 

 

Page 1 of 3 
 

 
February 1, 2023 

Sent via email. 

 

Re: Call to Action: Review of the Cannabis Act 

Please note that on February 1, 2023 Huron County Council passed the following 
motion: 

Moved by:  Councillor G. Finch and Seconded by:  Councillor M. Anderson 
THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron approve the report by CAO Meighan Wark dated 
February 1, 2023 titled Report to Council: Cannabis Act Information as presented; 
AND FURTHER THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron advocate for improvements to the Cannabis Act 
and current legislative framework for cannabis in Canada by sending the report titled 
Report for Council: Cannabis Act Information, including the correspondence found in 
the appendices, to the Western Ontario Warden’s Caucus (WOWC) for discussion and 
consideration; 
AND FURTHER THAT: 
The Council of the County of Huron approve forwarding Call to Action Letters to the 
following for support: 

• Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM) 
• All Municipalities in Ontario 
• Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (OMAFRA) 
• Premier of Ontario 
• Provincial Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks 
• Provincial Minister of Agriculture 
• Provincial Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 
• Member of Parliament 
• Federal Minister of Agriculture and Agri-Food 
• Federal Minister of Health 

CARRIED 
 
The County of Huron calls for a review and amendments to the Cannabis Act and the 
current legislative framework for cannabis in Canada. 
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To be clear, the County of Huron is not against or opposed to cannabis and we 
appreciate the role that both the federal and provincial governments provide in 
assisting municipalities.  However, when new legislation is implemented, it is often at 
the municipal level that the impacts of change can be observed, and notations can be 
made for areas of improvement. It is vital that municipal governments pay attention 
and provide information and recommendations to higher levels of government so 
that continual improvements can be made over time.    
 
It is in this spirit that we provide the following recommendation: 
 
As a municipal government for one of Canada’s most agriculturally productive regions 
and a popular tourism destination, we have been in the position to observe the last 
several years of legal cannabis production under the Cannabis Act as managed by 
Health Canada. 

Under the current legislative and regulatory framework, we have observed, and 
continue to observe, serious odour impacts on local communities and residents from 
cannabis production facilities; including concerns from local medical practitioners 
about these impacts. Most often, these odour impacts arise from properties used for 
‘The Production of Cannabis for Own Medical Purposes by a Designated Person’.  

In our local municipal experience, these facilities are often established without 
complying with local municipal zoning and nuisance by-laws, often contain hundreds 
of cannabis plants for each of the four assigned individuals, and usually do not include 
adequate odour controls to manage impacts on surrounding homes, public facilities, 
and the community at large. 
 
To help manage public impacts of cannabis production facilities, we request that all 
production facilities, including facilities used by a designated person to produce 
cannabis for an individual’s medical purposes, to require confirmation from the local 
municipality that the facility/site selected complies with all local municipal by-laws 
and regulations prior to an application being approved by Health Canada. We also 
request that Health Canada implement a system of minimum setbacks between 
cannabis production facilities and sensitive odour receptors, including homes and 
public facilities.  

As an agricultural community, we have had extensive experience with the Ontario 
Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs' Minimum Distance Separation (MDS) 
Formula, an approach which has been used to successfully manage land use conflicts 
resulting from odour between livestock facilities and sensitive receptors for almost 
50 years. We believe a system based on MDS would be appropriate to manage the 
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impacts of Health Canada’s approved cannabis facilities, including both licensed 
commercial producers and designated growers for individuals. 

In conclusion, we strongly recommend further notice and enhanced consultation with 
municipal governments when drafting and implementing legislation and regulations 
related to cannabis production, as there is a direct impact on local municipal 
operations, local residents, and in some cases, serious issues of non-compliance with 
local municipal by-laws. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

Glen McNeil   
Warden, Huron County 
On behalf of Huron County Council 
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TOWNSHIP OF EAST GARAFRAXA 
065371 DUFFERIN COUNTY ROAD 3    UNIT 2 
EAST GARAFRAXA     ON      L9W 7J8 
T: 226-259-9400  TOLL FREE: 877-868-5967  F: 1-226-212-9812 
www.eastgarafraxa.ca 

 

March 9, 2023 

Sent Via Email (minister.edu@ontario.ca) 

Honourable Stephen Lecce 
Minister of Education 
315 Front Street West, 14th Floor 
Toronto, ON M7A 0B8 

Dear Honorable Lecce, 

Re: Ontario School Board Elections 

At the regular Electronic Council meeting held on February 28, 2023, the following 
resolution was passed: 

MOVED BY BANFIELD, SECONDED BY HALLS  
BE IT RESOLVED THAT:  
Council of the Township of East Garafraxa support the resolution passed by the Council of 
the Town of Petrolia regarding School Board Elections; and  

That staff be directed to forward the resolution to the Honourable Stephen Lecce, Minister 
of Education, and all Ontario Municipal Councils. 

CARRIED 
A copy of the Town of Petrolia resolution is enclosed for your reference. 

Trusting you find this satisfactory. 

Sincerely, 

Jessica Kennedy, Clerk 
Township of East Garafraxa 
JK:sp 

Enclosure 

cc: All Ontario Municipalities 

53





Simon Granat 
Legislative Coordinator 

Town of Newmarket 

395 Mulock Drive 

P.O. Box 328 Station Main 

Newmarket, ON   L3Y 4X7 

Email: sgranat@newmarket.ca 

Tel: 905-953-5300 ext. 2207 

Fax:  905-953-5100 

March 10, 2023 

Sent to: info@dsayr.ca 

Dear Anna Francescangeli: 

RE: Proclamation, Lighting, and Flag Request – World Down Syndrome Day 

I am writing to advise that your proclamation request has been approved in accordance with the 

Council-approved Proclamation, Lighting Request and Community Flag Raising Policy, and the 

Town of Newmarket will proclaim March 21, 2023 as World Down Syndrome Day. Approved 

proclamations, lighting requests, and community flag raisings will be listed on the Town’s website. 

Approved lighting and community flag raisings will also be communicated to the public through 

the Town’s social media.   

In addition, the Fred A. Lundy Bridge located on Water Street will be illuminated in blue and 

yellow from March 17 to March 21, 2023 to recognize World Down Syndrome Day.  Please note 

that the lighting will occur from sunset until 11:00 PM.   

In addition, the community flag pole located at Peace Park on Cane Parkway will fly your flag on 

March 17 to March 19, 2023 to recognize World Down Syndrome Day. Please note that the flag 

must be dropped off at the Town of Newmarket Operations Centre at 1275 Maple Hill Court by 

4:00 PM on March 15, 2023. ATTN: Nick Evans. Alternatively, you can leave it in the drop off 

box at the front of the building after 4:00 PM. 

If you have any questions regarding the above, please feel free to contact the undersigned. 

Yours sincerely, 

Simon Granat 
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Office of the Mayor  I  Town of Newmarket  I  395 Mulock Drive  I  PO Box 328 STN Main  I  Newmarket, ON  I  

L3Y 4X7 
Phone. 905-953-5300 x.2000  I  Fax. 905-953-5102  I  Email: jtaylor@newmarket.ca 

March 10, 2023 

Sent to: info@dsayr.ca 

Dear Anna Francescangeli: 

RE: Proclamation, Lighting, and Flag Request – World Down Syndrome Day 

On behalf of the Town of Newmarket Council I am pleased to recognize World Down 

Syndrome Day as March 21, 2023  

In addition, the Fred A. Lundy Bridge located on Water Street will be illuminated in blue 

and yellow on March 17 to March 21 from sunset until 11:00 PM.  

In addition, the community flag pole located at Peace Park on Cane Parkway will fly 

your flag on March 17 to March 19, 2023.  

Thank you for submitting your request and for your contributions to the community. 

Yours sincerely, 

John Taylor 
Mayor 
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Simon Granat 
Legislative Coordinator 

Town of Newmarket 

395 Mulock Drive 

P.O. Box 328 Station Main 

Newmarket, ON   L3Y 4X7 

Email: sgranat@newmarket.ca 

Tel: 905-953-5300 ext. 2207 

Fax:  905-953-5100 

February 28, 2023 

Sent to: 

Dear Dela Fotoohi: 

RE: Flag Raising Request – Women, Life, Freedom – March 20, 2023 

I am writing to advise that your proclamation request has been approved in accordance with the 

Council-approved Proclamation, Lighting Request and Community Flag Raising Policy, and the 

Town of Newmarket will fly your flag at the flag pole located at Peace Park on Cane Parkway 

from March 20 to March 23, 2023 to recognize Women, Life, Freedom. Please note that the flag 

must be dropped off at the Town of Newmarket Operations Centre at 1275 Maple Hill Court by 

4:00 PM on March 16, 2023. ATTN: Nick Evans. Alternatively, you can leave it in the drop off 

box at the front of the building after 4:00 PM. 

If you have any questions regarding the above, please feel free to contact the undersigned. 

Yours sincerely, 

Simon Granat 

Legislative Coordinator 
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Office of the Mayor  I  Town of Newmarket  I  395 Mulock Drive  I  PO Box 328 STN Main  I  Newmarket, 

ON  I  L3Y 4X7 

Phone. 905-953-5300 x.2000  I  Fax. 905-953-5102  I  Email: jtaylor@newmarket.ca 

 
February 28, 2023 

 

Sent to:  

Dear Dela Fotoohi 

 

RE: Flag Raising Request – Women, Life, Freedom – March 20, 2023 

 
On behalf of the Town of Newmarket Council I am pleased to recognize Women, Life, 

Freedom by flying your flag at the community flag pole located at Peace Park on Cane 

Parkway on March 20, 2023 

Thank you for submitting your request and for your contributions to the community.   
 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 

 

 
 
John Taylor 
Mayor 
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Simon Granat 
Legislative Coordinator 

Town of Newmarket 

395 Mulock Drive 

P.O. Box 328 Station Main 

Newmarket, ON   L3Y 4X7 

Email: sgranat@newmarket.ca 

Tel: 905-953-5300 ext. 2207 

Fax:  905-953-5100 

March 10, 2023 

Sent to: veshani.sewlall@cancer.ca 

Dear Veshani Sewlall: 

RE: Lighting Request – Canadian Cancer Society Daffodil Campaign – April 18, 2023 

I am writing to advise that your lighting request has been approved in accordance with the Council-

approved Proclamation, Lighting Request and Community Flag Raising Policy, and the Town of 

Newmarket will illuminate the Fred A. Lundy Bridge located on Water Street in yellow on April 18, 

2023 to recognize the Canadian Cancer Society Daffodil Campaign. Please note that the lighting 

will occur from sunset until 11:00 PM.   

If you have any questions regarding the above, please feel free to contact the undersigned. 

Yours sincerely, 

Simon Granat 

Legislative Coordinator 
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